
Dear friends, 
Once again I’d like to thank each of you for the part you played in making our 30th show a success.  I am always amazed at how 

willing everyone is to help out wherever they are needed.  Many of you have taken responsibility for certain aspects of the club for 
years, while others have energetically jumped on the bandwagon only recently.  Yet, it takes all of you, working together, to make the 
mechanics of the LaGrange Engine Club run smoothly and efficiently.  I would like send along special thanks to a few who have 
decided to step down after many years of faithful service.  Ruth Anderson, who organized our entertainment, put on some great shows 
that we all have enjoyed and Bill Benton and Denny Finkel, who ran the vintage tractor pull, made it went smoothly for the last 8 years. 

Lowell Behner, a long time member who displayed gas engines, passed away this year.  .  His son-in-law, Ron Hamrick, 
continues to carry on this tradition.  . 

The Spring Warm Up gives our tractor owners a chance to put their machines through their paces as well as to see how their 
machine’s plowing compares to that of a horse or oxen team.  This year’s warm up was almost like a mini show with great attendance, 
good weather and lots of fun.  Why not plan on joining us next year? 

By the way, if you want to know what the club is doing and you have Internet access, why not check out the information 
Brandon Knapp has listed about our group on his web site at www.geocities.com/weirddeere/WeirdDeereHome.html.  He will have a 
copy of the newsletter there and some pictures we didn’t have room to print in the newsletter. 

 The Lorain County Fair is one of the best ways we have of letting the public at large know about our club.  If you enjoy talking 
about your equipment and would like to help us get the word out about our September show, why not consider bringing a piece of 
equipment to the fair next August.  This year, 29 members displayed their equipment and 9 of them helped with the Friday night tractor 
pull.  Once again, we enjoyed relaxing and having a bit to eat out at Bub’s Diner. 

Bill Oser organized two Saturday small engine displays at Sears Hardware in North Olmsted.  The group was well received and 
many people stopped by to talk and ask questions about the equipment.  Thanks, Bill, for the special publicity you gave our show. 

 Two new groups joined us for our September show.  The Commodore Perry chapter of the Antique Automobile Club of 
America  

and the Vintage Auto Race Club were nice compliments to the antique car portion of our show.  A group from the Columbus Antique 
Truck Historical Society came for the first time to join the area’s antique truck club which has been putting on a nice show for us for the 
last few years.  If you haven’t been over to see them, their display is located at the northeast corner of the fairgrounds. Next year, we are 
looking forward to hosting the Two Cylinder Club of Ohio, this is the Ohio chapter of the national John Deere Club.  I’d like to thank 
Bill Benton for arranging to have them come to our show next year.  They normally have a large turnout, so I would expect a record 
number of tractors next year. 
 Many people different people did their part to help put on our show.  Eric Dull designed the scene for the 30th anniversary 
plaque.  This is probably the nicest plaque we have had in some time. We bought our own badge machine and Paul and Rose Hografe 
assembled hundreds of badges.   John & Barb Baker took care of the cars and small engines. Jim Smith, Ken Farnsworth and Fred 
Springer worked over in the tractor area.  Fred and his brother lined the infield for us.  This made it easier to line up the tractors.  We 
had a record number of flea marketers this year.  Somehow, Carolyn Maynard and her crew somehow managed to find room for them 
all.  Colin Coshway oversaw the vendors and took most of the pictures you see in the newsletter.  Ed Maynard, Bill Kennedy, John 
Heath, Hal Bruce, Ned Bright and all who worked in the steam engine area with the sawmill, thrashing machine and other equipment did 
a great job, but they could really use some more help on Saturday and Sunday.  This is hard work and many of our regular people are 
getting older.  If you know of anyone who would like to learn how to operate some of this equipment and would be willing to help, 
please let me know.   The ladies at the registration desk did a fine job, as always, we couldn’t put on the show without them 
 I hope you enjoy reminiscing about the events of 2000 as you look through the newsletter. 

. 

 
 

December 2000 

Chairman, Jim 
Schmitkons, enjoys 
showing relatives 
around the show on his 
Cushman truckster. 

 



 

2001 CALENDAR OF EVENTS 
 
January 11  Meeting 
February 8  Meeting 
March 8  Meeting 
April 12  Meeting 
To be announced Spring Warm Up  

At Gordon Farms 
May 10   Meeting 
June 14   Meeting 
July 12   Meeting 
August 9  Meeting  
August 20-26  Lorain County Fair  
   (set-up Aug. 23) 
September 6  Meeting 
Sept. 14-15-16  31st Annual Engine Show 
October 11  Meeting 
October 14  Fall Picnic  

At Wellington Grange Hall 
November 8  Meeting 
 

 Will Wilson, our gas 
attendant, taking a break 

 30 years later, our first club president, 
Bill Kennedy, is still hard at work.   

 

Hal Bruce & John Heath at the sawmill 

 

Bill Oser and 
his Maytags 

 Ed Maynard show off his 
1941 Ford in the parade 



 

2001 EXECUTIVE BOARD 
 
Jim Schmitkons Chairman (440) 233-6828 
Ed Maynard Vice Chairman (419) 929-0828 
Barb Baker Secretary (440) 734-3124 
Glen Norris Treasurer (440) 355-6558 
Colin Coshway Director (440) 356-8990 
Ken Farnsworth Director (440) 647-3121 
Jim Smith Fair Board Liaison    (440) 647-3966 

 

John Baker and Colin 
Coshway at the Spring 

Warm-up 

 

Dale Nickelson 
from New York 
with his rare 5 HP 
DuBois 

2001 DEPARTMENT ADMINISTRATORS  
 

Steam Engine/ Hauling/ Publicity Ed Maynard  (419) 929-0828 
Tractors    Ken Farnsworth  (440) 647-3121 
Ohio 2 Cylinder Club  Bill Benton  (440) 647-4597 
Gas Engines   John Baker  (440) 734-3124 
Cars & Trucks   Barb Baker  (440) 734-3124 
Antique Tractor Pull  Don Crawford       (440) 774 6045 
    Chip Benton          (440) 355 4625  
Modelers   Steve Douglas  (440) 775-2492 
American Indian Motocycles Harold Hartman  (440) 647-3723 
Flea Market   Carolyn Maynard  (440) 929-0828 
Concessions    Colin Coshway  (440) 356-8990 
Toy Show   Roger Samples  (419) 281-2105 
 

 

 

Ron Hamrick’s Novo 
engines 

 

American Truck Historical Society  
joins the parade 

Model T Ford  



 

 

 

Bub Weigel takes a spin in his model T 

Ned Bright at the shingle mill 
 
Thanks Ned and John Heath for 
repairing the mill after the show so it 
will be in good shape for next year 

Lorain County Scooter Club’s display 

2000 TRACTOR PULL RESULTS 
3500# ANTIQUE CLASS 
1.  Jessica Krause  ’38 John Deere B  209.9 feet 
2.  Denny Finkel  John Deere B    59.1 
3.  Aloys J. Nagel  ’36 John Deere BO    53.1 
 
3500# CLASSIC CLASS 
1.  Robert Hickle  Ford 2N   182.1 feet 
2.  Allen Earl  ’41 Ford     43.1 
3.  Dave Wright  Minneapolis Moline R   41.6 
 
4000# ANTIQUE CLASS 
1.  Mike Krause  ’38 John Deere B  204.5 feet 
2.  Herb Hodges  ’37 John Deere A  159.6 
3.  Lyle Hoffman  Farm regular  153.3 
 
4500# ANTIQUE CLASS 
1. Willard Smith     Huber L.C.  154.7 feet 
2.  John Rumsey   Farmall 20   135.11 
 
4500# CLASSIC CLASS 
1.  Larry Reep  Oliver Super 77 diesel   199.1 feet 
2.  Gary Weigel  Allis Chalmers WD   165.8 
3.  Rick Ternes  John Deere 430   161.3 
 
5500# ANTIQUE CLASS 
1.  Jeff Wagamon  ’38 John Deere D   178.0 feet 
 
5500# CLASSIC CLASS 
1.  Donald Crawford  Farmall M     192.1 feet 
2.  Craig Finkel  John Deere A    180.1 
3.  T. J. Regal  Cockshutt 40    178.2 
 
6500# ANTIQUE CLASS 
1.  Andy Weigel  Huber 2036    192.1 feet 
 
6500#  CLASSIC CLASS 
1.  Larry Reep  Oliver Super 88 diesel     232.2 feet 
2.  Gerry Smith Jr.  Oliver Super 88     228.1 
3.  Dean Finkel  John Deere 620    190.8 
 
8500# CLASSIC CLASS 
1.  Chris Johnson  Minneapolis Moline GB   262.2 feet 
2.  Jerry McKinney  John Deere 730 diesel     256.2 
3.  Harold McKinney  John Deere 730 diesel      250.1  
 
10,000# CLASSIC CLASS 
1.  Lyn Ickes  ’56 John Deere 80    175.6 feet 
2.  Bob Jackson  Case 900B        175.4  
3.  Randy Finkel  ’56 John Deere 80    171.8 
 
10,500# OPEN CLASSIC CLASS  
1.  Ben Klotzsche  ’59 John Deere 830     191.3 feet 
2.  Celeste Bislich  John Deere 830     184.3 
 

A unique Cletrac originally 
built for the USAF 



 

LORAIN COUNTY FAIR 
The LaGrange Engine Club has put on a fine show at the Lorain County Fair for many years.  This year, we had 29 members bring in 

something to display.  We had nice display of tractors and small equipment, but were a little light on gas engines.  As always, Bub Weigel was the 
focal point of our display. His tent is a nice place to go to to get out of the elements or for member to come to to eat an ear of corn or a baked potato.   
If you happened to be there at the right time, you might even get a sandwich.  We’d like to thank the Hricovec brothers for the surprise they brought 
in one evening.   They brought in clams to steam using steam from Bub’s steam engine.  They taught us that freshness and quality definitely affects 
the flavor of a clam.  These clams were certainly the best most of us had ever tasted. 

Nine club members signed up to help do pull back for the Friday night OSTPA tractor pull.  In case you weren’t at the September club 
meeting, we wanted to let you know that Dorrell Pitts, the fair director in charge of the pull, sent us a thank you for your help at the pull. 

On Thursday evening, fairgoers could attend the Combine Demolition Derby.  The club was once again represented by the Gordon family 
and Charlie Hook.  Lloyd and son, Mark, and Charlie all put on a fine show for the crowd.  Each finished in the top two in their heats and returned 
for the showdown.  Charlie edged out the Gordons for first place, but the Gordons took 2nd and 3rd. 

Special thanks should go to Carl Diedrick, the fair director in charge of our area. He spends many hours working behind the scenes 
throughout the year to make our activities at the fair possible. I think most people would be surprised at the number of details that have to be ironed 
out to make fair week enjoyable for everyone. 

I would like to put in a plug for attending the fair. If you like to show off your equipment, it is hard to find a better place to do this.  We 
get hundreds of people through our display that have not seen this type of equipment before and many others who used to worked with it many 
years ago.  A few years ago, I brought my Cat 20.  All I had to do was start it to draw a crowd.  We don’t have a lot of room, but we can start up our 
equipment and run the shingle mill and drag saw.  If you have a free day or even an afternoon that week come and give us a hand talking about our 
equipment and the show, I think you will enjoy it.  I know the crowd will. 

SEPTEMBER SHOW  
 This year was our 30th show.  Thanks to Eric Dull’s artistic talent, we were able to have a unique exhibitor plaque 
commemorating the event.  Bill Carter, a local printer, took on the job of making up our plaques. We appreciate the special 
interest he took in this project and thank him for the time he spent attending our meetings.  By the way, several people asked if 
they could purchase extra plaques and were told they needed to wait until the end of the show to see if there were any left.  We 
have several available and if you would like to obtain one or more for $2 each, please send your request to the club’s address – 
P.O. Box 91, LaGrange, OH 44050-0091.   Put “Attention:  plaques” on the envelope to let us know how to direct your inquiry. 

Due to the cold windy weather, show attendance was down slightly this year, but despite the weather the show went very 
well and all of our events were held as planned. This year, the Lakeshore Railroad offered train rides on Saturday and Sunday and 
the Antique Automobile Club of America and Vintage Auto Race Club joined us for the first time as well as a group from 
Columbus that’s part of the American Truck Historical Society.  The Mickey McDonald award, given to two Lorain county 
youths who did tractor restoration projects for the fair, went to Josh Poling and Ben Grills.  They both did nice jobs on their 
tractors and they were able to show them off to everyone who came to the Saturday afternoon parade.   

We were able to hold both tractor pulls this year.  The results of the Vintage pull on Sunday are published on page 6.  We 
wish to thank Charlie Brown for handling the garden tractor pull again this year.  Next year, Jay Casto of the Lodi Garden Tractor 
Pullers Association will be in charge of the Saturday pull.  They have designed & built a sled especially for this event.   

Look for pictures taken at the Saturday parade throughout the newsletter.  This year’s parade was well attended.  We had 
people from many of the different groups join in.  If you are a member of one of the clubs that comes to our show, remember 
participating in the parade is a good way to publicize your organization. 

Want to get more involved at the show next year?  We have lots of areas that could use some extra help.  We especially 
need help with the thrashing and at the sawmill.  The guys who help year after year are getting older and could use some help 
from some of the younger members.  

 

 

Gordzilla’s younger 
brother,  Pooper Scooper 

The view from Bub’s Diner 
at the Lorain County Fair 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Check ou Portable power plant 
 

AUCTION 
Plans are being made to hold a consignment auction at the show next 
year.  Bill Axford and Barney Hartman have offered to hold the auction 
with the proceeds going to benefit the club. The exact details have not 
been worked out, but if you have some antique equipment you are 
interested in selling, this might be a good opportunity.  If you want 
more information about the event, contact me in late summer.   

TRACTOR PULL 
Bill Benton and Denny Finkel are turning over 
responsibility for the vintage tractor pull to Chip 
Benton and Don Crawford.  Denny and Bill started 
our Sunday vintage tractor pull when the show 
moved to the fairgrounds eight years ago.  It has 
become one of the main events that many people 
look forward to each year during the show.    

Ohio Two-Cylinder Club 
Plans have been made for the Ohio Two-Cylinder 
Club to come to our show next year.  This is the Ohio 
chapter of the national John Deere club.  They are a 
large organization and bring in quite a few tractors.  
This will be one of the four events they participate in 
next year.  Bill Benton is an officer in the Two 
Cylinder Club and has been working for some time 
to get them to come to our show.  Be sure check out 
their display. 

BLUE BOTTLES 
You may have noticed blue 
bottles full of water marking out 
spots around the show.  We used 
them to reserve space for some 
of the groups, such as the antique 
truck club.  They are easier to 
work with than the yellow tape 
we have used in the past.   

 

 

PATENTS 
Within the last few months, the US Patent 
office has made available all the patents 
issued since 1790 on the Internet. Since 
most old equipment has patent numbers 
stamped somewhere on it, this is a unique 
resource for information about the item.  Go 
to http://www.uspto.gov/patft/index.html to 
access this information.  

ENTERTAINMENT 
Ruth Anderson has resigned from 
coordinating the entertainment held 
Friday and Saturday night during the 
September show.  Ruth has organized this 
from the beginning and has always done a 
professional job.  Don’t worry, Ruth will 
continue to sing the national anthem to 
open our show. 

This fire engine has a Chrysler Hemi 

 
Hudson 

 

 
 



 

SPRING WARM UP 
 

As they have for a number of years, Bob and Lloyd Gordon 
hosted the Spring Warm Up.  Their farm is located at the corner of 
West and Jones Roads in Wellington.  The weather was perfect.  It 
was a beautiful sunny spring day, the first one for many years 
without rain during or prior to the event. 

Not only was the weather great, but the turnout was also the 
best I can remember.  In fact, there were so many small engines 
and tractors there that we could have almost billed it as a mini 
show.  About half a dozen horse team showed up to plow the field 
to the west of the house along with the tractors. It was amazing to 
see how well some of the old-fashioned plowing equipment 
worked.  The field was just right for plowing and the gang was 
able to get most of the field finished before the group broke up. 

If you haven’t come to this event before, try and get there next 
year.  This event is different from our show because the tractors 
and horse teams actually get to do some work.  It’s a good chance 
to see how the tractor that you spent the winter fixing up is going 
to perform   We have usually held this event on a Sunday in late 
April or early May. The exact date depends on the weather and is 
announced at the April club meeting.  

FALL PICNIC 
 
October is a good time to reminisce about the events we have 
enjoyed during the past year.  We’d like to again thank Jim 
Smith for securing the Wellington Grange Hall for this year’s 
picnic and Hricovec’s for providing the chicken.  We had a 
nice turn out even though it was a rainy day.  It’s always fun 
to swap stories and to look at everyone’s pictures of the 
various events that took place this year.   
Next year’s picnic will be held on Sunday, October 14th at 
noon at the Wellington Grange.  We hope you’ll mark it on 
your new calendar and plan now to be part of the final event 
of the year. 

 

 

Paul Hogrefe gets his Ford Ferguson 
ready to do some serious plowing 

Bob Gordon’s alternate power source 

 

PLEASE SHOW YOUR APPRECIATION FOR THE FOLLOWING 
BUSINESSES WHO HELP SPONSOR CLUB EVENTS BY PATRONIZING 

THEM 
 
     Beriswell Insurance Agency, Inc.  Sears Hardware 
     Julian W. Perkins Oil Company  Wellington Implement 
     Krystowski Tractor Sales  White House Artesian Springs 
 
 

Dean Shook 
and his Rumley 

 

Bull  Moose 
Hal Bruce’s Bull Moose was used to load logs 
and unload engines during the show.  Its one of a 
number of similar loaders was built by George 
Hollstein of Amherst, who passed away earlier 
this year. 



 

 
If any of you truck experts know what 
this is, give me a call.   Jim Schmitkons 

 

 

 If you want to know anything about a 
John Deere BO, just ask four-year-old 
Nathan Galant, a member of the next 
generation of proud tractor restorers. 

 

 
EXHIBITING AND SELLING 

 
We wish to thank those exhibitors who are not part of our flea market yet 

voluntarily contribute to the club a portion of what they’ve made selling parts.  
We welcome the opportunity to buy items you have for sale and do not 
discourage anyone from selling at our show.  We get several complaints each 
year about people who pretend to be exhibiting items but are primarily here to 
sell.  We are aware of these people who think they’ll be able to pocket a few 
extra bucks by not buying a flea market spot. Some vendors set up in the 
exhibit area, preferring to mingle with people who enjoy collecting the items 
they sell.  These sites are clearly marked off and the vendors pay the $20 flea 
market fee for this privilege.  Unless exhibitor selling gets out of hand, we will 
not be asking for a site fee to sell in the exhibitor areas.  Instead, we will have a 
donation container with envelopes on the registration table for you to return a 
share of your profits to the club to help us with our show expenses. 

Those of you who enjoy selling equipment are encouraged to register your 
items.  We have developed a comprehensive database and we are often able to 
assist members looking for a certain make of equipment they saw at the show.  
But we can only get in touch with that individual if they registered their item.  
This is a free service and just another way we can say thank you to those of 
you who support the club by buying a membership. 

To protect the items you display at our show, we offer these suggestions.   
Please take close up pictures of the items you exhibit.  Know the serial 
number of your equipment or engrave your social security number on an 
inconspicuous area of the item so you can readily identify it as yours.  
Another way you can protect your larger equipment is to remove a part so that 
it is difficult to start.  Always park your items where people are around and 
register them so those in charge know whom to contact if they find that they 
may have been tampered with.  We have security patrolling the grounds 
during the busiest times of the weekend but neither they nor those in charge 
can be everywhere.  If you see something suspicious, get a good description 
of those involved and report it to registration at once as we have immediate 
access to help. 

 Cars from the A.A.C.A. 



 

Membership Records 1988 – 2000 
 
  Year Renew     New      Total     Exhibitor    Total     Through the Gate        

            Members     only*    Registered     (estimated) 
 
2000 338 94       432        151       573          3787  
1999 515 136  651           83        734 4352  
1998 467 163  630 160 790 4663  
1997 397   64  461 134   595 3932 
1996 369   59  428   94 522 3646 
1995 276   86  362   46 408 3269 ** 
1994 285   71  356     4 360 2166 
1993      2827 
1992 168 102  270   1536 *** 
1991 139   68  207 * Exhibitors = flea marketers,  
1990 120   48  168      concessionaires, & sponsors 
1989 104   51  155 ** First 3 day show 
1988  85   75  160 *** First show at fairgrounds 

Here is the information that we’ve collected from this year’s show 
registration forms.   Here’s what we learned about the tractors & 
garden tractors, steam & gas engines, cars, trucks, motorcycles & 
scooters that were brought to the show by those who registered & 
gave us descriptions of their equipment.  Please remember to 
register next year & to describe your equipment (make, model & 
year, if you know them).  This helps us locate you in the database 
when someone calls us looking for information about a person who 
had a particular item at the last show.  Listed below are the number 
of people exhibiting items made by particular companies not the 
number of items made by that company that were displayed. 
 
Cars - 1Chevrolets; 8 Fords; 12 other makes including Rambler, Plymouth, 

Olds, King, Fiat, Studebaker, Jeep, Buick, Packard, and Duryea 
Garden Tractors - 5 Bolens; 2 David Bradleys; 13 Cub Cadets; 3 

Economys; 3 John Deeres; 3 Simplicities; 11 Speedex’s; 17 Wheel 
Horses; 31 other owners  

Gas Engines - 19 Briggs & Stratton; 12 Economy; 23 Fairbanks Morse; 
28Maytag; 118 other owners of a wide variety of makes such as Stover, 
Hercules, Nova, IHC, Little Jumbo, Associates, Domestic and various 
outboard motors 

Motorcycles - 6 Indians; 4 Harleys; 1 BSAs; 5 other owners 
Scooters - 13 Cushman; 2 Whizzers; 1 Vespas; 2 Lambrettas; 9 other owners
Steam engines - Port Huron; Russell; Aultman Taylor; DRR & Sembower; 

Frick; Nichols & Sheppard; Advance; Farquhar; Russel; Stickney plus 
a steam generator 

Tractors - 18Allis Chalmers; 4 Case; 3 Cletrac; 29 Farmall; 14 Ford; 71 
John Deere; 14 International; 6 Massey Harris; 7 Oliver; 3 Silver King; 
42 other owners did not list their makes 

Trucks - 8 Chevy; 1 Dodge; 5 Ford; 3 White; 3 International; 1 Mack; 3 
Auto Car; 2 Garford; 1 Peterbuilt; 1 pickup 

 

Registration Information 1996 - 2000   
 

Category                       2000 1999 1998  1997         1996 
 
Food Concessions    11 
Sponsors                            10   12    12 
Flea Market                      142 128 107 
 
Indian Motocycle Club        7   12  10* 
ATHS                                 27   21  23 
Watch Fob                           -     6    8 
Scooter Club                      23   26  12 
Antique Auto Club            13 
Lakeshore Railroad             2 
   
Trucks                                33     38    36    31     18 
Tractors                            233 242  242  212   163 
Steam Engines                    31   28    27    32     29 
Gas Engines                     188 200  171  168   135 
Motorcycles                       22   27    29    25     28 
Implements                        97   83    60    60     46 
Models                               37   35    36    38     36  
Cars                                    34   32    26    18     15 
Scooters                             38   41    24    16     15 
Garden Tractors                 66   
Other   15    20    23     20 
 
 
*Numbers represented in the rest of the report indicated number of exhibitor  
   showing in this category not the number of units displayed 
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LaGrange Engine Club Inc. 
P.O. Box 91 
LaGrange, Ohio 44050-0091 

31st 
LaGrange Engine Show  

 Sept. 14, 15 & 16 

 


